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February 20, 2004

Erin Stevens

NYC Department of Education

52 Chambers Street

New York, NY 10007

Dear Erin:

On March 3, 2004 from 4:00 to 8:00pm, the Education Committee will be holding a hearing concerning the Chancellor’s recently announced Third Grade Promotion Policy.   The Committee requests that Chancellor Klein, Deputy Chancellor Lam, and/or whomever the Chancellor deems best equipped to represent the Department on this topic testify at the hearing.  In preparation for the hearing, the Committee requests the following information from the Department in advance of the hearing by Monday, March 1st. 
Information Request

1. Please provide the Committee on Education with a detailed description of the proposed promotion policy.  Please specifically address how the policy will affect English Language Learners and students with special needs – including both students with IEPs and 504 modifications.  Also, please describe all modifications to the summer school program being made in response to this policy, how 3rd grade teachers will be notified of students in their class that will be held back, and next year going forward how they will be notified that one of their students is in 3rd grade for a second time.

Promotion Policy 

Third Graders must achieve basic proficiency in English Language Arts and Mathematics before moving to the fourth grade.  
· Third grade students will be promoted if they achieve Level 2 or higher on both the English Language Assessment (ELA) and Mathematics Citywide Standardized Tests.

· Students will have two opportunities to take the test – April and August.

· Students not achieving Level 2 on both the ELA and Math test in April will not be promoted in June, but they will have the opportunity to take the test again in August.

· Students who do not meet promotion criteria in June will be strongly encouraged to attend the Summer Success Academy. 

· For students who do not meet the promotion criteria in June there will be an Appeals Process

· An Appeals Process is available for students who do not meet the promotion criteria in June and are retained.  

· Special Education students will not be affected by the policy this year.  Special Ed students are promoted based on the criteria listed in their IEP.  For those students using standard criteria for promotion, such criteria will be those in effect when the IEP was approved.  English Language Learners who have been enrolled for less than two years will not be affected by the policy.  ELL’s enrolled from 2-3 years we will rely on diagnostic tests and teacher input.  Those enrolled for more than three years will be subject to the policy

· Students who do not achieve Level 2 on citywide math and reading exams will be strongly encouraged to attend the “Summer Success Academy,” and then given another opportunity at the end of the summer to take the exams again.  Those who do not achieve level 2 will be retained, and will be provided with targeted services in the retained year to achieve at grade level.

· The Summer Success Academy will focus on literacy and math skills and will include enrichment activities offered in partnership with arts, cultural and other community-based organizations to provide motivation and to support learning. In addition, there will be a parent component to programs to engage and increase partnership in achieving student outcomes. 

2. Please provide the Committee with an explanation of the rationale for selecting this promotion policy above other options, including a description of other options that were considered.  Also, please provide a brief explanation of the decision making process.

We must impose discipline on our system and intervene early in order to ensure that children master the skills they need to progress and achieve at grade level.  Simply promoting or retaining a student is not the answer to increasing student achievement.  We are committed to providing children with the interventions leading up to, during and after third grade that are key to ongoing achievement and success. 

Our system promotes children who are not prepared for the next grade and fall further behind until they ultimately leave school.  An unacceptably large number eventually drop out or are discharged to other programs.  Furthermore, a vast majority of students performing at Level 1 in 3rd grade remain at that level in subsequent grades, and virtually none of them go on to achieve at Level 3.  

3. What changes will be made to the Department’s delivery of support services for struggling students in order to address the needs of students in jeopardy of not being promoted?

· Many supports are already in place.  Early identification of specific needs through tools such as ECLAS-2 and Interim Assessment insure that intervention services are based on area of need.

· Voyager Passport, a literacy intervention program, is supporting nearly 17,000 3rd grade students. 

· Coaches are working extensively with 3rd grade teachers, and weekly professional development time is used to build intervention skills.  

· Schools are providing small class instruction, targeted reading and math programs, as well as extended time programs.  

· Teachers are working with students to develop test taking strategies and build familiarity, confidence and stamina
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In September, we will continue to differentiate instruction for struggling students, expand the use of intervention programs and train additional 3rd grade and specialist teachers to support retained 3rd grade students. 

3rd grade classrooms will have non-fiction books in their libraries and curriculum to support additional instruction for retained students.   Student Success Teams will be established to monitor struggling students and deliver specialist services as needed.  Additional instruction time will also be provided to retained students. 

4. How does the Department plan to address the possible overcrowding issue that could occur if a number of third graders are held back?

The Department does not foresee an overcrowding issue in the short-term, as fewer 3rd graders will be moving on to fourth grade and thus the seats that would be occupied by 4th graders will be available to accommodate 3rd grade.  Over time, a combination of the success of our intervention program, the increase in overall capacity in the capital plan, and the increase of K-8’s should give the Department enough flexibility.  We will be revisiting the plan each year which will allow us to track the impact of the policy as we go forward.
5. How does the Department plan to address the possible need for extra third grade teachers?

The Department does not foresee a need for additional elementary school teachers, as the students who would otherwise be moving to fourth grade will not, therefore reducing the number of 4th grade teachers required.  Since all elementary teachers are certified K-6, the fourth grade teachers will need to be reassigned to 3rd grade.  The plan is to train those teachers who may be moving grade levels to ensure their instructional skill set is matched to the new grade level.

6. How much does the Department Estimated estimate this policy will cost? (for additional services, teacher support, etc.)

We are developing our proposal, which includes a summer and after school component.  Initial funding estimates are $80-90 million, which we will finance with the $25 million the Mayor included in the January plan and restructuring of priorities.

7. Please provide the Committee with copies of all of the communication on the policy the Department has sent to parents/guardians thus far.

Attached please find Promotion in Doubt letters and a copy of Chancellor Klein’s Martin Luther King Day speech, which has been distributed to parent coordinators and at Parent and Community Engagement Town Hall meetings.  

8. What was the total percentage of elementary students held back in the 2002-2003 school year, 2002-2001 school year, and 2001-2000 school year?

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	% Students
	% Students
	% Students

	 
	Retained
	Retained
	Retained

	Grade
	2002- 2003
	2001- 2002
	2000-2001

	 
	
	 
	 

	3
	5.9%
	6.1%
	7.2%

	 
	
	 
	 

	4
	2.3%
	3.0%
	4.7%

	 
	
	 
	 

	5
	2.6%
	2.9%
	3.3%

	 
	
	 
	 

	6
	3.0%
	3.4%
	4.0%

	 
	
	 
	 

	7
	3.9%
	4.3%
	4.8%

	 
	
	 
	 

	8
	4.7%
	5.7%
	4.5%

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total
	3.7%
	4.2%
	4.8%

	 
	 
	 
	 


9. By district or region, what was the percentage of third graders at Level 1 in the 2002-2003 school year, 2002-2001 school year, and 2001-2000 school year?

Attached are charts that show the citywide and district breakdowns of the percentage of 3rd grade students scoring at Levels 1, 2, 3 and 4 from 1999 – 2003.

10. By district or region, what was the percentage of third graders at Level 2 in the 2002-2003 school year, 2002-2001 school year, and 2001-2000 school year?

Please refer to the aforementioned charts in response to question #9.

As always, please let me know if you have any questions.

Best,
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Eva Moskowitz

Chair, Education Committee
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